
September 29, 2017 
 

 
The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a joint session with the 

Washington County Board of Education on Friday, September 29, 2017 at 1:00 PM. The meeting 
was held in the Board of Education Conference Room located at 509 Adams Street in Plymouth, 
NC.  Commissioners Tracey A. Johnson, D. Cole Phelps, Jennifer Riddick and Julius Walker, Jr. 
were present.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter and Clerk to 
the Board Julie J. Bennett.  Board of Education members Lois Clark, Ruffin Gill, Jr., Fred 
Norman and Carlos Riddick were present. Also present were Washington County Schools 
Superintendent Ms. Yanisha Mann and Clerk to the Board Diane White. 

Chair Walker called the Washington County Board of Commissioners to order and Chair 
Riddick called the Board of Education to order for the September 29, 2017 joint meeting.  Chair 
Walker noted that Commissioner Sexton was unable to attend today.  Chair Riddick noted that 
Commissioner Jerry Phelps was unable to attend today. 

 
Board of Education member Ruffin Gill gave the Invocation and Board of Education 

member Fred Norman led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Chair Riddick turned the meeting over to Ms. Yanisha Mann, Superintendent.  Supt. 

Mann shared a power point presentation (below) on Washington County High School--New 
School Planning. 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 



















 
 
Supt. Mann stated that there is a need to bring our schools into the 21st century.  She 

added that ours date back to 1939 and the students need a better learning environment.  Supt. 
Mann also stated that schools are moving in the direction of STEAM (Science, Technology, 
Engineering, Arts and Math).   She shared that when people are considering coming into the 
County, they look at the schools.  Supt. Mann gave the following example of 810 students in 
Middle School and High School at one unified campus costing approximately $45M.  Supt. 
Mann said that citizens in Creswell are not against a consolidated school costing $12M - $70M.  
She also stated that if you are growing your community you have to grow your schools.  



Supt. Mann shared that she has made contact with Weyerhaeuser on some of the property 
they own. She added that with the grant, you can’t buy the land, but Weyerhaeuser could donate 
the land.  

 
Supt. Mann said that on page 8, the signature page, it states that all of the required local 

funding is available and designated as match for this project.   
 
Commissioner Johnson asked how the County would replace the funds that are used from 

the Schools Capital Outlay fund.  Mr. Potter stated he would check with the Finance Officer to 
see if we have received and/or used any School Capital Outlay funds. 

  
Commissioner Phelps said he knows that the County designated $300,000 to the schools 

and there is also the sales tax money and Article 44 monies. He added the Article 44 monies are 
restricted for certain uses.  Commissioner Phelps asked Supt. Mann what she thinks the local 
match would be.  She responded that the grant indicates $1 for every $3 so if we put up $5M we 
could get $15M totaling $20M.  

 
Commissioner Walker asked what the cost is to run our current high school.  Supt. Mann 

responded by providing the following figures based on a 2014 report: 
 
$139,000 PHS 
$108, 000 CHS 
 
Chair Riddick stated there is a portion of PHS that is unusable and added that there are 

some classes with 40 kids in them. 
 
Commissioner Johnson asked if the property being looked at has water and sewer.  Supt. 

Mann stated it doesn’t, but Roper is trying to update their system and we may be able to tie into 
that.  She said the Board of Education is currently looking at the Mill Pond Road area where it’s 
already cleared.  

 
Chair Riddick stated that they have made great contacts with Weyerhaeuser and thinks 

they will donate the land. 
 
Chair Walker asked since the Boards are looking at consolidation, is fixing Pines 

Elementary School (PES) being put on the back burner.  Supt. Mann responded by stating she 
didn’t see why they would put $3M in PES if they were looking at consolidating schools.   She 
added they are looking at consolidating high schools first.   She stated that first we need to see 
about the funding.   Mr. Gill asked Supt. Mann if there was any help we could get from 
Department of Public Instruction.  She stated that she didn’t work there anymore, but knows they 
are in favor of us doing this. 

  
Commissioner Phelps asked if Mr. Potter could speak about the financial issues.  Mr. 

Potter shared that $87,000 is generated by one (1) penny. For every $1M borrowed, you are 
looking at a one (1) cent tax increase.  

 
Mr. Potter also mentioned that the County has a substantially depleted fund balance at 

this point and the Local Government Commission (LGC) is looking into our finances.  However, 



we could borrow some money and could reduce the rate by doing a bond referendum which 
would have to pass. 

 
Commissioner Phelps stated that if Bertie County can do it then we should be able to do 

it.  He added that he is a personal friend of Sharon Edmundson of the LGC and could talk to her. 
  
Mr. Potter stated his concern with this application is bullet 2 on page 8, which said we 

have the local match available (which the County doesn’t) and would like to see if we could 
modify the wording as to when the funds would have to be available.  Supt. Mann said she could 
talk to DPI about this. 

 
Commissioner Phelps shared that Representative Boswell said that we could almost be 

guaranteed $15M. 
  
Commissioner Johnson asked if the USDA would assist us.  Mr. Potter stated that he 

would check on it. 
 
Supt. Mann asked how long it would take to get funds from the County.  Mr. Potter stated 

that it depends on the amount being requested.  
 
Commissioner Phelps shared he thought Chair Walker and Chair Riddick should direct 

staff as to what they could be working on.  Chair Walker stated that he has been listening and is 
concerned more about PES issues rather than rushing into the grant.  Chair Riddick said he 
would like to be able to have enough money to fix PES while building a new high school. 
Commissioner Walker stated he will ask Mr. Potter to look into the funding. Mr. Potter stated 
that one of the quotes for fixing PES was close to $9M and another one was for $3M.  
Mr. Norman said he got called the other day that there is still problems at PES. Supt. Mann 
stated she remembered mold issues when she was principal there.  
 

Mr. Gill shared that he doesn’t think that we will ever get a new school without this 
$15M grant.  Chair Riddick stated that he knows that Supt. Mann will leave out of here and 
begin making calls. Commissioner Phelps added that he doesn’t want this opportunity to get 
away from us.  Commissioner Riddick stated that we have to work together on this. 

 
Mr. Norman said Supt. Mann mentioned that people coming into the County always ask 

about the schools in this area.  Maybe with new schools we could grow businesses. Chair 
Riddick stated the community needs to know that we are all working together on this. 

 
Supt. Mann said she is planning to have community meetings in each town during the last 

week of October to discuss the possible consolidation. 
 
Mr. Potter said he will try to get a meeting with Sharon Edmundson in the next week and 

maybe have her come and talk to the Boards.  The County cannot borrow money before the 
October 11th deadline listed on the grant; however if the wording can be tweaked, that may make 
a difference.  Commissioner Johnson asked Mr. Potter to look into USDA funds. 

 



Supt. Mann stated that we should have continuous meetings on the possible consolidation 
to work towards the next deadline for applications of August 13, 2018. It was decided that the 
Clerks will review dates for a future meeting. 

 
Commissioner Walker thanked Supt. Mann for having the meeting.  He added that it was 

conducted in a very concise manner. 
 
At 2:20 PM with no further discussion needed, Commissioner Johnson made a motion to 

adjourn the Board of Commissioners meeting.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried 
unanimously.  Mr. Gill made a motion to adjourn the Board of Education meeting.  Mr. Norman 
seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
            Julius Walker, Jr.        Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

          Chair        Clerk to the Board    
 


